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Panel	A1	–	International	Indigenous	Law	at	the	Boundaries	–		
Plurinationalism	in	Theory	and	Practice:	The	Example	of	R.	v.	DeSautel	
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Laurie	Sargent	–	Justice	Canada	

Rapporteur:		 Blake	Van	Santen	

This	panel	discussed	whether	the	United	Nations	Declaration	on	the	Rights	of	Indigenous	Peoples	(UNDRIP)	
and	 Bill	 C-262,	 An	 Act	 to	 ensure	 that	 the	 laws	 of	 Canada	 are	 in	 harmony	 with	 the	 United	 Nations	
Declaration	on	the	Rights	of	Indigenous	Peoples,	will	act	as	beacons	leading	away	from	the	ignominious	
legacy	of	colonialism	and	toward	a	future	where	Canada’s	relationship	with	Indigenous	peoples	is,	in	the	
words	 of	 Prime	 Minister	 Trudeau,	 “one	 based	 on	 recognition	 of	 rights,	 respect,	 co-operation,	 and	
partnership.”1	

The	panel	was	chaired	by	Dr.	Oonagh	Fitzgerald,	director	of	the	International	Law	Research	Program	at	
the	Centre	for	International	Governance	Innovation	(CIGI).	Dr.	Fitzgerald	previously	worked	in	a	variety	of	
capacities	with	the	Department	of	 Justice,	where	she	provided	policy,	advisory,	and	 litigation	services,	
generally	 with	 an	 international	 flavor,	 to	 clients	 throughout	 the	 federal	 government.	 Dr.	 Fitzgerald	

																																																													
1	Remarks	by	the	Prime	Minister	in	the	House	of	Commons	on	the	Recognition	and	Implementation	of	Rights	
Framework,	
	https://pm.gc.ca/eng/news/2018/02/14/remarks-prime-minister-house-commons-recognition-and-
implementation-rights-framework.		
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introduced	the	panel	and	the	topic	of	discussion,	noting	that	the	issues	to	be	addressed	are	particularly	
topical	 due	 to	 recent	 remarks	by	Prime	Minister	 Trudeau	 in	 the	House	of	 Commons	 indicating	 that	 a	
renewal	 of	 relations	 with	 the	 Indigenous	 peoples	 of	 Canada	 is	 a	 top	 priority	 of	 his	 government.	 As	
evidence	 of	 his	 government’s	 work	 in	 this	 regard,	 the	 Prime	 Minister	 pointed	 to	 Canada’s	 recent	
endorsement	of	the	UNDRIP,	as	well	as	his	government’s	support	for	Bill	C-262,	the	national	implementing	
legislation	for	the	UNDRIP.	The	panel’s	discussion	was	also	topical	because	the	Crown’s	appeal	from	the	
trial	decision	in	R	v	Desautel	was	recently	heard	by	the	British	Columbia	Court	of	Appeal	in	September	
2018.	This	precedent-setting	case	will	determine,	inter	alia,	whether	a	non-citizen,	non-resident	belonging	
to	a	 transnational	 Indigenous	group	can	benefit	 from	constitutional	protection	 for	pre-contact	activity	
that	had	been	performed	in	what	is	now	Canada,	where	the	individual	seeks	to	carry	out	that	same	activity	
in	present-day	Canada.	

Heather	Cochran	was	the	first	panelist	to	address	the	audience.	Ms.	Cochran	specializes	in	Aboriginal	law	
in	her	work	for	the	Ministry	of	the	Attorney	General	of	British	Columbia.	She	has	appeared	as	counsel	at	
all	levels	of	the	Canadian	courts	in	matters	pertaining	to	Aboriginal	rights	and	the	government’s	duty	to	
consult.	Significantly,	Ms.	Cochran,	was	Crown	counsel	in	the	case	of	R	v	Desautel.		

Ms.	Cochran	began	her	address	with	respectful	recognition	that	panelists	and	audience	were	gathered	on	
unceded	 territory	 of	 the	 Algonquin	 nation.	 The	 first	 topic	 of	 discussion	 was	 the	 province	 of	 British	
Columbia’s	 position	 on	 UNDRIP	 and	 its	 role	 in	 facilitating	 Canadian	 plurinationalism.	 Ms.	 Cochran	
explained	that,	even	prior	to	the	passage	of	any	national	implementing	legislation	along	the	lines	of	Bill	C-
262,	the	Premier	of	British	Columbia,	John	Horgan,	has	taken	a	proactive	approach	to	UNDRIP.	Mr.	Horgan	
informed	 his	 provincial	 cabinet	 ministers	 that	 they	 are	 each	 responsible	 for	 fully	 adopting	 and	
implementing	UNDRIP	within	the	scope	of	their	respective	responsibilities.	Ms.	Cochran	attested	to	the	
fact	that	her	Premier’s	injunction	has	had	a	material	impact	on	the	legal	advice	provided	by	her	and	her	
colleagues	at	the	Ministry	of	the	Attorney	General.	Ms.	Cochran	noted	that	the	positive	developments	
flowing	from	UNDRIP,	cannot,	however,	overshadow	the	reality	that	Indigenous	peoples	have	long	had	a	
fraught	relationship	with	international	law.	

Ms.	Cochran	recalled	that	international	law	has	historically	been	used	as	an	instrument	for	diminishing	
the	agency	of	Indigenous	peoples.	The	doctrine	of	discovery	was	cited	as	the	archetypical	example	of	this.	
She	observed	that,	until	fairly	recently,	there	have	been	few	attempts,	and	seemingly	little	will,	to	utilize	
international	 law	to	reverse	the	damage	that	 it	helped	to	 inflict	on	 Indigenous	rights.	To	 illustrate	this	
point,	she	read	a	passage	from	the	1832	United	States	Supreme	Court	decision	in	Worcester	v	Georgia,	
delivered	by	Justice	Marshall:	

It	is	difficult	to	comprehend	the	proposition	that	the	inhabitants	of	either	quarter	of	the	globe	could	
have	 rightful	original	 claims	of	dominion	over	 the	 inhabitants	of	 the	other,	or	over	 the	 lands	 they	
occupied,	or	that	the	discovery	of	either	by	the	other	should	give	the	discoverer	rights	in	the	country	
discovered	which	annulled	the	pre-existing	rights	of	its	ancient	possessors…But	power,	war,	conquest,	
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give	rights,	which,	after	possession,	are	conceded	by	the	world,	and	which	can	never	be	controverted	
by	those	on	whom	they	descend.	We	proceed,	then,	to	the	actual	state	of	things…2	

Given	the	ambiguous	position	that	Indigenous	peoples	have	come	to	occupy	in	the	modern	Westphalian	
system	of	state	sovereignty,	Canadian	courts	have	struggled	to	define	the	relationship	between	the	state	
and	 the	 Indigenous	 peoples	 whose	 ancestral	 lands	 lay	 within	 its	 borders.	 This	 relationship	 has	 been	
described	as	sui	generis	and	 lies	somewhere	between	state-to-state	relations	and	relations	between	a	
state	and	its	citizens.	A	nation-to-nation	relationship	is	the	stated	goal	of	the	Trudeau	administration,	and,	
Ms.	 Cochran	 declared,	 the	 treaty	 negotiations	 currently	 taking	 place	 in	 British	 Columbia	 merit	 this	
description.	

Ms.	Cochran	next	considered	the	term	“plurinationalism,”	which	has	become	prominent	in	the	modern	
Aboriginal	rights	lexicon,	but	has	yet	to	permeate	through	to	Canadian	jurisprudence,	or	even	Canadian	
scholarship	on	the	subject.	Ms.	Cochran	defined	the	term	as	two	or	more	national	groups	living	within	a	
single	national	boundary.	What	room,	she	queried,	does	this	concept	 leave	for	 Indigenous	groups	that	
transcend	national	boundaries?	With	this	question,	Ms.	Cochran	moved	to	a	discussion	of	R	v	Desautel.	

Ms.	Cochran	gave	an	overview	of	the	facts	in	R	v	Desautel.	Mr.	Desautel	is	a	member	of	the	Lakes	Tribe	of	
the	Colville	Confederated	Tribes,	based	on	Colville	Indian	Reserve	in	Washington	State.	Mr.	Desautel	is	an	
American	citizen.	In	2010,	Mr.	Desautel	shot	and	killed	an	elk	in	southern	interior	British	Columbia	and	
reported	 the	 killing	 to	 British	 Columbian	 wildlife	 conservation	 officers.	 Days	 later,	 Mr.	 Desautel	 was	
charged	with	 hunting	without	 a	 license	 and	 hunting	 big	 game	 as	 a	 non-resident	 of	 British	 Columbia,	
contrary	to	the	provincial	Wildlife	Act.	Mr.	Desautel	asserted	that	he	had	an	Aboriginal	right	to	hunt	in	the	
area	because	the	ancestral	lands	of	the	Sinixt,	the	Indigenous	group	from	which	the	Lakes	Tribe	descends,	
spans	the	border	between	Washington	State	and	British	Columbia,	encompassing	the	area	in	question.	
The	geographic	area	of	the	Sinixt	lands	were	not	in	dispute,	nor	was	the	fact	that	this	Indigenous	group	
had	continued	their	pre-contact	hunting	and	fishing	activities	throughout	the	area	into	the	late	nineteenth	
century.	At	 trial,	 Justice	 Sewell	 ultimately	 found	 that	 “Aboriginal	 Peoples	of	Canada,”	 as	 it	 appears	 in	
section	35	of	the	Constitution	Act,	1982,	can	include	people	who	occupied	what	is	now	Canada	prior	to	
European	contact.	Moreover,	 the	court	 found	that	the	right	to	hunt	asserted	by	Mr.	Desautel	merited	
constitutional	 protection	 as	 an	 Aboriginal	 right.	 The	 necessity	 of	 crossing	 an	 international	 border	 to	
exercise	a	pre-contact	activity	that	was,	and	is	now	sought	to	be,	exercised	in	Canada,	does	not	negate	s.	
35	protection	of	that	activity.	These	were	some	of	the	key	findings	reviewed	by	the	British	Columbia	Court	
of	Appeal	in	September	of	last	year.		

Second	 to	 speak	was	Dr.	 Kerry	 Sloan,	 a	 soon-to-be	professor	 at	McGill	University’s	 Faculty	 of	 Law.	 In	
addition	to	being	an	experienced	practitioner	in	the	area	of	Aboriginal	law,	Dr.	Sloan	is	also	a	member	of	
the	Métis	community	of	Vancouver	Island	and	southern	British	Columbia.	She	is	involved	with	a	number	
of	Indigenous	law	projects	in	British	Columbia	and	is	affiliated	with	CIGI’s	International	Indigenous	Law	
Research	Program.	

																																																													
2	Worcester	v	Georgia,	31	US	515	(1832),	at	pp	31	
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Dr.	Sloan	began	by	referencing	a	recent	New	York	Times	interview	with	Prime	Minister	Trudeau,	in	which	
he	described	Canada	as	a	“post-national”	state.	What,	exactly,	had	he	meant	by	this?	Despite	the	status	
that	UNDRIP	currently	occupies	in	Canada	as	a	hot-topic	talking	point,	the	issue	of	formalizing	the	legal	
relationships	between	Canada,	the	United	States,	and	the	various	cross-border	Indigenous	groups,	is	not	
a	 new	 one.	 “Post-national”	 or	 “postmodern”	 are	 not	 accurate	 terms	 to	 describe	 the	 dialogue	 and	
processes	that	Canada	is	currently	engaged	in.	These	processes,	and	the	relationships	which	they	seek	to	
strengthen,	are	pillars	of	Canada’s	constitution—they	are	not	the	trappings	of	Canada’s	newfound	“hip-
ness”	under	Prime	Minister	Trudeau.	

For	 transnational	 Indigenous	groups,	Dr.	Sloan	explained,	 international	borders	are	only	 truly	 relevant	
insofar	as	they	create	problems.	Dr.	Sloan	grounded	this	asseveration	in	a	personal	example.	Dr.	Sloan	has	
roots	in	the	Red	River	Métis	community,	and	an	ancestor	of	hers	acted	as	guide	for	the	North	American	
Boundary	Commission	near	Lake	of	the	Woods,	Ontario	in	the	late	nineteenth	century.	The	participation	
of	such	individuals	was	indispensable	to	the	establishment	of	the	Canada-United	States	border,	owing	to	
their	 unparalleled	 knowledge	 of	 both	 the	 land	 and	 Indigenous	 groups	 along	 the	 route.	 However,	 the	
enterprise	 that	 the	Métis	 contributed	 so	much	 toward	bringing	 to	 fruition	 ultimately	worked	 to	 their	
disadvantage.	 The	 familial	 and	 economic	 connections	 of	 the	 Indigenous	 groups	 inhabiting	 the	 border	
region,	and	the	various	cross-border	activities	to	which	these	transnational	networks	gave	rise,	quickly	
became	a	matter	of	concern	for	Canadian	and	American	authorities.	Both	governments	were	wary	of	the	
movement	of	weapons	and	the	growth	of	unregulated	trade	across	the	newly	established	border.	The	
American	response	was	to	raid	Métis	villages,	steal	their	goods,	and	impose	tariffs	on	Canadian	buffalo	
robes,	a	staple	trade	good	of	the	Métis	economy.	

Another	example	of	the	struggle	facing	cross-border	Indigenous	communities	discussed	by	Dr.	Sloan	is	the	
issue	 of	 identification	 and	 travel	 documents.	 The	 Iroquois	 Confederacy	 had	 some	 success	 with	 the	
Haudenosaunee	passport,	which	 it	 began	 issuing	 to	 its	members	early	 in	 the	 twentieth	 century.	Until	
recently,	this	document	was	recognized	by	many	countries.	However,	in	2010	a	delegation	of	Kahnawake	
attempting	 to	 return	 to	 Canada	 from	 an	 environmental	 conference	 in	 Bolivia,	 and	 relying	 on	 their	
Haudenosaunee	passports	for	re-entry,	were	told	that	their	passports	were	not	acceptable	identification.	
Their	re-entry	denied,	the	delegation	found	themselves	stranded	in	Bolivia.	Canada,	the	United	Kingdom,	
and	 the	 Netherlands	 have	 subsequently	 made	 clear	 that	 they	 do	 not	 consider	 the	 Haudenosaunee	
passport	to	be	valid	identification	for	the	purpose	of	travel	to	those	countries.	

An	 international	 border,	 declared	 Dr.	 Sloan,	 is	 not	 a	 legitimate	 reason	 for	 denying	 the	 rights	 of	 an	
Indigenous	person	belonging	to	a	cross-border	community.	However,	borders	have	been,	and	continue	to	
be,	 used	 in	 this	 manner.	 Dr.	 Sloan	 queried	 whether	 this	 reality	 meant	 that	 Indigenous	 societies	 are	
something	less	than	states	according	to	the	Westphalian	model.	Canada’s	vacillating	stance	on	this	very	
question	has	been	one	of	 the	reasons	why	the	 image	of	Canada	and	 its	 Indigenous	as	“one	big	happy	
family”	is	no	more	than	an	illusion.	Dr.	Sloan	believes	that	Canada	is,	however,	taking	steps	in	the	right	
direction,	 and	 the	 anticipated	 implementation	 of	 UNDRIP,	 along	with	 the	 promising	 character	 of	 the	
negotiations	currently	taking	place	between	British	Columbia	and	the	Indigenous	groups	of	that	province,	
offer	some	hope	for	the	future.	
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The	third	panelist	was	James	Hopkins,	a	professor	at	the	University	of	Arizona,	and	an	Ottawan	of	Métis	
descent.	Dr.	Hopkins’	extensive	pro	bono	work	includes	acting	as	counsel	for	both	the	Pueblo	Indians	and	
the	 Yaqui	 Tribe	 that	 inhabit	 valley	 of	 the	 Rio	 Yaqui	 in	 Southwestern	United	 States	 and	Northwestern	
Mexico.	Dr.	Hopkins	began	his	address	by	considering	the	definition	of	a	“state”	under	international	law—
a	definition	based	on	 international	custom—and	asserting	 that	both	 Indigenous	groups	he	works	with	
meet	 this	 definition.	What	 this	 should	mean	 for	 the	 rights	 of	 those	 Indigenous	 groups,	 and	 what,	 if	
anything,	this	actually	does	mean	for	the	rights	of	those	groups,	were	questions	left	for	the	audience	to	
consider.	

Dr.	Hopkins	proceeded	to	describe	an	experiment	he	undertook	to	illustrate	the	struggle	that	cross-border	
Indigenous	 groups	 face	 in	 maintaining	 their	 cultural	 practices.	 Bearing	 items	 typically	 used	 in	 Yaqui	
religious	ceremonies—a	human	hand,	and	appendages	from	a	freshly	slaughtered	horse	and	goat—Dr.	
Hopkins	made	several	attempts	to	cross	the	international	border	between	Arizona	and	Mexico.	The	many	
difficulties	he	encountered	are	but	a	microcosm,	Dr.	Hopkins	explained,	of	Indigenous	groups’	struggle	to	
preserve	 cultural	 practices	 that	 frequently	 run	 afoul	 of	 American	 or	Mexican	 customs	or	 immigration	
policies.	

One	 laudable	 aspect	 of	 the	 United	 States’	 Indigenous	 policy,	 according	 to	 Dr.	 Hopkins,	 concerns	 the	
granting	 of	 temporary	 visitors	 permits	 to	Mexican	members	 of	 the	 Yaqui	 Tribe.	 Such	 individuals	 are	
eligible	for	visitors	permits,	regardless	of	their	purpose	for	crossing	the	border,	so	long	as	they	have	been	
vouched	for	by	the	American	component	of	the	Yaqui.	This	program	is	of	great	benefit	to	a	cross-border	
Indigenous	 group	whose	members	 commonly	 do	 not	 possess	 traditional	 identification	 documents.	 In	
some	respects,	Mexico	lags	behind	the	United	States	in	its	development	of	domestic	legal	frameworks	to	
support	and	accommodate	the	rights	and	activities	of	cross-border	Indigenous	groups.	Where	such	gaps	
exist,	UNDRIP	serves	as	a	failsafe	for	the	Mexican	government,	which	has,	in	many	instances,	recognized	
the	declaration	 as	 the	 legal	 authority	 for	 regulating	 the	movement	 of	 Indigenous	people	 and	 cultural	
patrimony	across	the	Mexico-United	States	border.	

Rounding	 off	 the	 group	 of	 distinguished	 panelists	 was	 Laurie	 Sargent,	 Assistant	 Deputy	 Minister,	
Aboriginal	 Affairs	 Portfolio.	 A	 long-time	member	 of	 the	 Department	 of	 Justice,	Ms.	 Sargent	 has	 also	
worked	 in	 Bolivia	 and	 Guatemala	 to	 advance	 the	 rights	 and	 interests	 of	 Indigenous	 peoples	 in	 those	
countries.	Ms.	Sargent’s	 current	mandate	 includes	providing	 legal	and	policy	advice	 to	various	 federal	
departments	to	facilitate	the	promised	renewal	of	the	government’s	relationship	with	Indigenous	groups.	
Ms.	Sargent	informed	her	listeners	that,	since	Canada’s	endorsement	of	the	UNDRIP,	officials	have	been	
operating	 with	 the	 understanding	 that	 the	 declaration	 provides	 the	 framework	 within	 which	 all	
government	 activity	 affecting	 Indigenous	 peoples	 must	 be	 conducted.	 Prime	 Minister	 Trudeau’s	
proclamation	that	the	UNDRIP	is	the	“way	forward”	has	effectively	been	internalized	by	the	public	service.	
Though	Ms.	Sargent	recognized	that	the	pace	of	implementation	has	been	too	slow	in	some	respects,	the	
UNDRIP	is	undoubtedly	a	catalyst	for	change	in	the	Canadian	government,	and,	the	audience	was	told,	
the	coming	years	are	sure	to	witness	real	progress	on	key	Indigenous	issues.	
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Ms.	Sargent	elaborated	on	some	of	the	ways	in	which	the	Canadian	government	is	currently	taking	action.	
She	referred	to	Canada’s	pledge	to	fully	implement	the	UNDRIP,	delivered	by	Ms.	Carolyn	Bennet,	Minister	
of	Indigenous	and	Northern	Affairs,	before	the	15th	session	of	the	United	Nations	Permanent	Forum	on	
Indigenous	Issues.	Ms.	Sargent	also	pointed	to	the	Working	Group	of	Ministers	on	the	Review	of	Laws	and	
Policies,	which	has	been	mandated,	under	the	leadership	of	Minister	of	Justice	Ms.	Jody	Wilson-Raybould,	
to	review	all	federal	laws,	policies,	and	programs	to	identify	areas	where	change	is	required	for	compliance	
with	the	UNDRIP.	The	participation	of	Indigenous	groups	in	this	process	had	a	substantive	impact	on	the	
content	 of	 Bills	 C-68	 and	 C-69,	 which	 respectively	 propose	 a	 greater	 role	 for	 Indigenous	 groups	 in	
environmental	 review	 procedures	 and	 seek	 to	 alter	 the	 regulatory	 regime	 governing	 fisheries	 and	
navigable	waters.	Moreover,	Ms.	Sargent	declared,	the	federal	government	no	longer	adheres	to	the	view	
that	court	decisions	set	the	standard	that	the	government	should	aim	to	achieve	on	Indigenous	issues.	
Instead,	 judicial	 pronouncements	 establish	 only	 the	 minimum	 requirements	 for	 constitutional	
compliance,	 a	 standard	 which	 the	 Canadian	 government	 aims	 to	 surpass	 by	 a	 considerable	 margin.	
Accordingly,	of	 late,	the	Department	of	Justice	not	only	counsels	 its	federal	government	clients	on	the	
state	of	the	law	but	drives	home	to	them	the	broad	scope	they	are	afforded	in	the	pursuit	of	reconciliation	
and	the	building	of	nation-to-nation	relations.	Ms.	Sargent	lastly	emphasized	the	whole-of-government	
approach	to	the	renewal	of	Canada’s	relations	with	Indigenous	groups.	None	of	the	silos	that	inevitably	
form	 within	 the	 complex	 structures	 of	 government	 are	 left	 out	 of	 this	 initiative,	 as	 various	 Deputy	
Minister-level	task	forces	bring	together	all	departments	to	coordinate	policies	and	efforts.	

Ms.	Sargent’s	concluding	comments	concerned	the	2017	Report	on	First	Nation	Border	Crossing	Issues.	
This	report	was	issued	by	the	Special	Representative	to	the	Minister	of	Indigenous	and	Northern	Affairs	
in	response	to	a	call	from	the	Standing	Senate	Committee	on	Aboriginal	Peoples	for	greater	understanding	
within	the	federal	government	about	the	unique	perspectives	of,	and	challenges	facing,	Indigenous	groups	
in	border	communities.	The	audience	was	assured	that	due	attention	is	being	paid	to	the	contents	of	this	
report	at	the	highest	levels	of	government,	and	that	steps	will	be	taken	to	facilitate	the	forms	of	cross-
border	movement	called	for	by	the	UNDRIP.	

Ms.	Fitzgerald	began	 the	question	and	answer	period	by	asking	whether	 litigation	concerning	borders	
might	be	contrary	to	the	spirit	of	reconciliation.	Ms.	Cochran,	the	first	panelist	to	respond,	opined	that	
while	negotiations	are	a	far	more	preferable	avenue	for	recognizing	Indigenous	rights	and	dealing	with	
regulatory	violations,	litigation	does	play	a	necessary	role	in	clarifying	core	constitutional	concepts	such	
as	who	is	included	in	the	s.	35	reference	to	“Aboriginal	Peoples	of	Canada”—one	of	the	main	issues	in	R	v	
Desautel.	She	explained	that	this	sort	of	clarity	is	rarely	provided	in	the	context	of	regulatory	prosecutions	
pursuant	 to	hunting	and	wildlife	 legislation,	which	are,	 therefore,	best	avoided.	Dr.	Hopkins’	 response	
touched	 on	 his	 personal	 experience	 in	 suing	 the	 Mexican	 government	 over	 an	 Indigenous	 claim	
concerning	transnational	natural	resources.	Such	issues	are,	of	course,	highly	politicized,	and	Mr.	Hopkins	
took	away	from	his	experience	the	lesson	that	careful	consideration	is	required	before	embarking	on	any	
such	litigation,	since	even	successful	legal	results	can	have	bitter	outcomes	when	bad	blood	is	engendered	
between	 Indigenous	 groups	 and	 national	 governments.	 Ms.	 Sargent	 offered	 the	 perspective	 of	 the	
Attorney	General’s	office,	which	is	that	the	courts	will	no	longer	be	rushed	to	provide	clarification	on	every	
issue	that	arises	concerning	Aboriginal	rights.	However,	where	lack	of	consensus	persists	concerning	key	
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issues,	judicial	guidance	will	continue	to	be	sought.	Finally,	Dr.	Sloan	would	not	go	as	far	as	saying	that	
litigation	is	contrary	to	reconciliation,	but	recognized	that	litigation,	once	initiated,	does	restrict	parties’	
options	for	seeking	a	mutually	beneficial	solution	to	the	issues	in	dispute.	

The	final	question	came	from	the	audience	and	asked	the	panelists	to	identify	the	aspects	of	the	UNDRIP	
that	will	be	most	difficult	to	implement,	and	the	aspects	that	are	highest	on	the	government’s	agenda	
for	implementation.	Ms.	Sargent,	answering	first,	spoke	of	the	difficulty	of	prioritizing	the	
implementation	of	what	is	essentially	a	soft-law	document	containing	provisions	with	differing	statuses	
under	customary	international	law.	Dr.	Sloan	pointed	to	traditional	notions	of	state	sovereignty	as	a	
major	obstacle	to	the	implementation	of	the	UNDRIP	and	cited	more	far-reaching	Indigenous	law	
education	as	one	possible	solution	to	this	issue.	Ms.	Cochran	noted	that	a	significant	impediment	to	the	
implementation	of	the	UNDRIP	is	the	reluctance	of	Canadian	courts	to	give	legal	effect	to	the	presently	
non-binding,	aspirational	declaration.	However,	Ms.	Cochran	concluded,	the	judicial	scruples	should	not	
stymie	states’	efforts	to	find	creative	ways	of	implementing	the	UNDRIP.		


